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November 16, 2017 

 
Mr. Zach Mosher, City Planner 
Planning, Permitting and Code Division 
City of Auburn 
60 Court Street 
Auburn, ME  04210 
 
RE: Turner Street Plaza 
  
Dear Mr. Mosher: 
 
 On behalf of Schilling Drive, LLC, I am pleased to submit this letter with 
attachments to support their request for subdivision approvals to split Lot 3 shown on 
the approved plans for Turner Street Plaza.  We hope this information will clarify our 
request for zero building setbacks along both sides of the new division line.  This 
subdivision was originally approved by the City in March of 1991 and has been revised 
several times.  Turner Street Plaza now contains a total of 6 lots - all developed for 
commercial activities.  All lots are subject to recorded Easements with Covenants and 
Restrictions (ECR) agreements. 
 
 This proposal to split Lot 3 is similar to the previously approved split of Lot 2.  
That split was approved in 2005 and placed a boundary line through the Wal-Mart 
building originally constructed on that lot.  The Wal-Mart building has since been 
removed and a new multi-tenant building was constructed in its location.  That building 
has a common wall with zero setbacks dividing tenant occupancy.  A reduced copy of 
that approved plan and a GIS graphic is attached. 
 
 I have also attached a Conceptual Schematic Plan showing how buildings could be 
constructed on Lot 3B.  As we noted in our submittal materials, the division line 
between Lots 3A & 3B runs along the existing structure occupied by Hobby Lobby.  We 
understand that the Hobby Lobby building was constructed to allow a building to be 
constructed along this building wall with a zero setback.  While there are no specific 
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development plans at this time, I have shown a 14,800 square foot building attached to 
the Hobby Lobby building.  This building could have multiple small tenants with some 
units facing Mt. Auburn Avenue and others facing Turner Street. 
 
 We have also shown the current allowed building envelope in the parking area 
per the existing ECR agreements along the Mt Auburn Avenue frontage.  While I have 
shown two possible units in the middle of this envelope, a building can be placed at any 
location within the allowed building envelope area.  Therefore, we would like to have 
the ability to construct or have a building on either lot anywhere along the new 
common boundary line between Lots 3A and 3B.   
 
 As you requested, I submitted a completed application form earlier this week.  I 
also would ask that you consider our responses below to the objectives outlined in 
Section 60-1277 of your ordinance. 
 

(1)  Protection of adjacent areas against detrimental or offensive uses on the site by 
provision of adequate surface water drainage, buffers against artificial and reflected 
light, sight, sound, dust and vibration; and preservation of light and air;  

 The site was approved in 1991.  Most of the buildings have already been 
constructed and no changes are proposed at this time. We are proposing a lot 
split to accommodate a flexibility of ownership.  We are seeking a reduction in 
setbacks along the new common boundary which allow us to construct the 
project as it was originally approved.   

 

(2)  Convenience and safety of vehicular and pedestrian movement within the site and 
in relation to adjacent areas; 

 The proposed lot split will not impact the convenience or safety of vehicle and 
pedestrian movements on the site or adjacent areas.  The zero setback 
request will allow the project to be built out as originally approved while 
providing opportunity for different ownership and investment in the 
community. 

  

(3)  Adequacy of the methods of disposal for wastes; and  

 

 The proposed lot split will not change the methods of waste disposal which have  
 already been approved for this project. 
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(4)  Protection of environment features on the site and in adjacent areas  

 
 The proposed lot split will not impact any environmental features on site or in 
 the adjacent areas. 
 
 
 I trust you will find this information helpful as you prepare for the upcoming 
Planning Board meeting.  We look forward to that review and approval of this request.  
Please let me know if you have any questions.    
 
 

Respectfully yours, 
 

STONEYBROOK CONSULTANTS, INC. 
 
 
 
 

Michael F. Gotto 
 
cc: Tom Auger 
 Nancy Hunt 



Stoneybrook Consultants, Inc.
P.O. Box 459

Turner, Maine 04282
(207) 514-7491 voice 

(207) 514-7492 fax

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
November 7, 2017 

 
Mr. Zach Mosher, City Planner 
Planning, Permitting and Code Division 
City of Auburn 
60 Court Street 
Auburn, ME  04210 
 
RE: Turner Street Plaza 
  
Dear Mr. Mosher: 
 
 On behalf of Schilling Drive, LLC, I am pleased to submit this letter and 
attachments to secure Subdivision approvals to split Lot 3 shown on the approved plans 
for Turner Street Plaza.  This subdivision was originally approved by the City in March 
of 1991 and has been revised several times.  See the reduced copy of the original 
recorded plan attached.  The parcel contained 7.86 acres at that time.  The parcel is 
located in the General Business District (GB) and is shown on the City GIS system as 
Map 280, Lot 006.  Existing improvements include a 55,000 square foot retail building 
occupied by Hobby Lobby and related parking spaces. 
 
 The plan is to subdivide the parcel into two separate lots numbered 3A & 3B.  
These new lots are shown on the attached plan entitled “Division Plan Lot 3 – Turner 
Street Plaza” prepared by Jones Associates, Inc.  Lot 3A will contain the Hobby Lobby 
building and 166 parking spaces that are currently striped.  This new parcel will have 
about 143’ of lot frontage on Mt. Auburn Ave and will contain 3.91 acres.  The proposed 
lot line will create a zero setback along the existing Hobby Lobby building which will 
allow future building construction on Lot 3B to connect to the structure occupied by 
Hobby Lobby.  Lot 3B will contain 3.90 acres and will have about 301’ of frontage on 
Mt. Auburn Avenue.  Currently, there are no building improvements on this parcel, but 
the parcel will include the remaining parking spaces.  Most of those spaces are not 
currently striped.  The total lot area is now 7.81 acres, given changes in the adjacent 
street right of way limits and different surveys that have been completed. 
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 Lots 3A and 3B will be conveyed with common maintenance responsibilities for 
the shared parking facilities along with common access rights to those spaces.  These 
lots will also share the rights of access, restrictions and maintenance responsibilities 
outlined in the recorded ECR agreements for all lots in the Turner Street Plaza 
subdivision.  An amendment to these ECR documents is currently being drafted to 
outline all of these rights.  
 
 No additional development is proposed at this time.  The hope is to secure 
approvals for this lot split so that Lot 3A can be sold.  I trust you will find this 
information acceptable and we can be scheduled for the next Planning Board meeting 
for review and approval.  Please let me know if you have any questions.    
 
 

Respectfully yours, 
 

STONEYBROOK CONSULTANTS, INC. 
 
 
 
 

Michael F. Gotto 
 
cc: Tom Auger 
 Nancy Hunt 
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April 1, 2014 

 
Mr. Eric Cousens, Director 
Planning and Permitting 
City of Auburn 
60 Court Street 
Auburn, ME  04210 
 
RE: Turner Street Plaza 
 MDEP #L-17518-23-A-N 
 
Dear Mr. Cousens: 
 
 On behalf of Affordable Mid Coast Housing (AMCH), please accept this 
letter and attachments as our request for approvals to construct a 55,000 square 
foot retail building on Lot 3 in the Turner Street Plaza subdivision.  AMCH 
purchased Lot 3 of the Turner Street Plaza development in January of 2013.  They 
have been working with Hobby Lobby to locate a building on the approved pad site 
for this parcel.  As you know, this development was originally approved by the City 
and the Maine Department of Environmental Protection (MDEP) in 1991.  At that 
time, the building approved on this lot was proposed to be a 51,534 square foot 
grocery store.  The project was modified in 1992 (MDEP #L 17518-23-C-M) and 
the building size on Lot 3 was adjusted to be 53,000 square feet.  The project was 
begun shortly after approvals with the construction of a detention pond, all paved 
parking and utility services as well as several buildings.  All utilities were stubbed 
to a gravel pad site on Lot 3 for the proposed building, but the building was never 
constructed on this particular lot. 
 
 While the building pad site on Lot 3 has remained unused since constructed, 
the parking lot, site lighting, access drives and stormwater system on this lot have 
all been maintained and used as allowed and required under the reciprocal 
easements and covenants approved with this project.  There was an original traffic 



April 1, 2014 
Eric Cousens 
RE:  Turner Street Plaza 
Page 2 

 

 

study with this lot and you will recall that, when we did the Auburn Mall Area 
Master Plan for traffic improvements, we included trips for this site as a 
previously approved, but not yet built site. 
 
 While approvals have limited the building to 53,000 square feet in size, the 
Site Plan showed Future Building Expansion areas with room for an additional 
19,000 square feet of building area.  At this time, AMCH has a signed lease for a 
proposed building size of 55,000 square feet to be placed within the approved pad 
site.  The original building was proposed to be sited on the southeast side of the 
approved building area near Turner Street.  The proposed building will be placed on 
the northwest side of the approved building area adjacent to the new Kohl’s 
shopping center constructed on Lot 2 of this development. 
 
 We have attached an ALTA/ACSM Land Title Survey of the property that 
was recently prepared by Jones Associates, Inc. (Jones) showing existing 
conditions.  We have also attached site engineering plans prepared by CES, Inc. 
(CES) showing the proposed Hobby Lobby building, utility services, site grading, 
sidewalks and truck services area.  All of these improvements fall within the 
building pad site constructed in 1992. 
 
 When approved, this lot was said to contain 7.86 acres.  After several 
highway takings by the State and City, the property now contains 7.81 acres, based 
upon the Jones survey.  Site tabs on the approved project plans indicated that Lot 
3 was approved with a total of 7.23 acres of impervious area.  This total was noted 
as including “areas designated as green space but counted as impervious surface 
for drainage evaluation purposes”.  This project will increase the total impervious 
area for all improvements on this site to 5.91 acres or 1.32 acres less than 
approved. 
 
 When the construction is completed, there will be 426 parking spaces 
available on this property.  Shopping centers under your zoning code require 4 
parking spaces per 1,000 square feet.  This building will require 220 spaces.   
 

The 1991 T.Y. Lin traffic report found in your project files indicated that 
the PM Peak Hour would find 446 trips entering the subdivision and 502 trips 
exiting, for a total of 948 trips.  This lot with a building of 51,534 square feet 
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represented 23% of the total project square footage built.  Therefore, this site 
would have projected 218 peak hour trips.  Using 218 peak hour trips with a ratio 
per square foot for this building size, increasing the building to 55,000 square feet 
would have only added about 15 trips to that study.  Again, trips for this site were 
included in the 2006 Auburn Mall Area Master Plan traffic study.  The Master Plan 
traffic improvements were made to support these trips. 
 
 It is expected that this project will proceed on a very fast construction 
schedule.  Site construction will begin as soon as we secure approvals and plans are 
to have the building site ready for building construction by the middle of May.  
Final paving and landscaping will be done by September and the building is expected 
to be occupied by October of this year.  This project is expected to cost $2 
million.  We have attached a letter from Bar Harbor Bank & Trust indicating that 
George Schott has funds available for this project. 
 
 As noted above, this project was originally approved by MDEP.  We 
understand that you have secured permission from MDEP to process this 
application modification under your delegated authority.  We trust that you will be 
able to complete your review in a timely manner which will help AMCH to meet the 
tenant’s occupancy schedule for this project.  We have attached our responses to 
the MDEP exhibits to assist in that portion of your review. 
 
 I trust you will find everything you need, attached to this letter, to process 
this request for minor modifications to the previous approvals for this site.  Please 
let me know if you have any questions. 
 
 

Respectfully yours, 
 

STONEYBROOK CONSULTANTS, INC. 
 
 
 

Michael F. Gotto 
 
cc: George Schott 
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January 15, 2014 

 
Mr. Eric Cousens, Director 
Planning and Permitting 
City of Auburn 
60 Court Street 
Auburn, ME  04210 
 
RE: Turner Street Plaza 
 MDEP #L-17518-23-A-N 
 
Dear Mr. Cousens: 
 
 You may be aware that Mid Coast Affordable Housing (MCAH) purchased 
Lot 3 in the Turner Street Plaza development in January of 2013.  They have been 
working with a large retail tenant to locate a building on the approved pad site for 
this parcel for several months.  As you know, this development was originally 
approved by the City and the Maine Department of Environmental Protection 
(MDEP) in 1991.  The project was modified in 1992 (MDEP #L 17518-23-C-M) and 
the building size on Lot 3 was adjusted to be 53,000 square feet.  The project was 
constructed shortly after approvals with the construction of a detention pond, all 
paved parking and utility services as well as several buildings.  All utilities were 
stubbed to a gravel pad site on Lot 3 for the proposed building, but the building 
was never constructed on this particular lot. 
 
 While the building pad site on Lot 3 has remained unused since constructed, 
the parking lot, site lighting, access drives and stormwater system on this lot have 
all been maintained and used as allowed and required under the reciprocal 
easements and covenants approved with this project.  There was an original traffic 
study with this lot and you will recall that, when we did the Mall Area Master Plan 
for traffic improvements, we included trips for this site as a previously approved, 
but not built site. 
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 While approvals have limited the building to 53,000 square feet in size, the 
Site Plan showed Future Building Expansion areas and Future Parking Areas with 
room for an additional 19,000 square feet of building area.  At this time, my client 
has an approved lease for a retail tenant with a proposed building size of 55,000 
square feet.  The existing gravel pad can accommodate this building with loading 
and truck maneuvering areas.  The existing 326 parking spaces will also 
accommodate the tenant requirements for parking. 
 
 Site tabs on the project plans indicated that Lot 3 was approved with a total 
of 7.23 acres of impervious area.  This total was noted as including “areas 
designated as green space but counted as impervious surface for drainage 
evaluation purposes”.  To accommodate this project, we expect the total impervious 
area for this site will be less than 6 acres. 
 
 There were five commercial lots shown on the approved plans.  Four of those 
lots were shown with detailed development plans for various sized buildings and 
parking areas.  Lot 3 was purchased from the developer in 1992 and most of the 
improvements were constructed about that same time.  I have attached, for your 
information, a copy of the Subdivision Plan and Site Plan I got from your files. 
 
 We understand that this project was originally reviewed and approved by 
MDEP.  I am aware of several projects in the Auburn Mall area where MDEP has 
allowed the City to review modifications for projects they had approved, under 
your delegated review authority from MDEP.  Since this is a single lot shown on 
plans previously reviewed and approved by both MDEP and the City, and since most 
of the improvements had previously been constructed in accordance with those 
plans, and since the total impervious area of the proposed improvements are 
expected to be 6 acres, which is less than the 7.23 acres approved and less than 
the 7 acre delegated authority review level for MDEP projects, we hope that you 
will be able to request and secure delegated review authority from MDEP for this 
project.  
 
 We have completed some initial studies, in case this lease agreement was 
accepted.  We have survey crews scheduled for the end of this week and site 
design for a building on the pad site can be submitted within three weeks.  With 
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your delegated authority from MDEP and your in house review, we believe we can 
meet the tenant’s occupancy date.  If we are required to proceed with a project 
modification at MDEP, their required review time frames would delay the schedule 
to a point that we could not meet the occupancy date.  This means that the project 
will, at best, be delayed a year or, at worst, lost because they may choose to 
expand in other out of state markets.  Please let me know if you have any questions 
or need additional information from me in order to make your request to MDEP.  
Thank you for all your help in this regard. 
 

Respectfully yours, 
 

STONEYBROOK CONSULTANTS, INC. 
 
 
 

Michael F. Gotto 
 
 
cc: George Schott 
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